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EXPLANATORY NOTE

From the -time local governments were established in the 
Philippines, they have always been classified based on their income in 
order to determine their financial capability to fund development projects 
and priority needs, to establish the salary scales of local government 
officials and personnel, and to determine the number of Sanggunian or 
council members in each locality.

The most recent legislation providing for the income classification 
of local government units (LGUs) is Executive Order No. 249 issued on 
25 July 1987 by then President Corazon Aquino exercising legislative 
powers after the EDSA revolution. Subsequent LGU income 
reclassifications have been carried out through the promulgation of 
Department of Finance (DOF) Orders, the most recent of which is DOF 
Order No. 23-08 (issued on July 29, 2008).

Through time, however, the income reclassifications of local 
governments have evolved in such a way that an LGU’s income class is 
not truly reflective of its financial capability particularly in generating 
locally-sourced revenue. One identifiable reason is due to the impact of 
the Internal Revenue Allotment (IRA) in setting the income ranges for the 
different classes. With the phased doubling of the IRA under the Local 
Government Code, it has become the biggest component of the annual 
regular income, which is basically the basis for elassifying the income 
class of LGUs. This resulted in more LGUs classified under higher 
classes while very few are classified in the lower classes. In addition, 
there exists a wide disparity in the taxing capacities of LGUs. Given that 
this factor has a limited elfect on the LGUs’ current classification, the 
present system does not truly reflect the LGUs’ financial capabilities as 
well as their relationship to each other within the same level.

In order to address these issues, it is imperative that the Secretary 
of DOF be given a clear and unambiguous authority and mandate, and the
















